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Board of Assessors

Meeting Minutes 

DRAFT
Friday, October 29th 2021 

11:00 AM Public Meeting via Zoom
Members Present: Garrett Boles, Donald Black and Jenifer Evans.
Staff Present: Megan Foster and Ravilla Garthe.
1. Open Meeting

i. Donald Black calls the meeting to order at 11:00 AM
2. Discussion 
· 11:06 AM Donald Black moves that the board postpone approval of meeting minutes to next meeting
Jenifer Evans 2nds; motion passed

2-0 all in favor
- Megan Foster I have submitted the LA3 and LA4, once reviewed and approved by DOR I can post for Public Disclosure. I sent Becky the Draft Notice and she approved it. Vision working on the Preliminary Values to be up on the website. Classification Hearing is tentatively scheduled for November 22nd and based on my conversation with Becky, we should be good to make it that date.
- 11:07AM Garrett Boles joins meeting.
- Jenifer Evans asked about the Commercial Report. 
Megan Foster informs the Board that an email was sent with the information. Mike Tarello made sure commercial especially the gas stations were cleaned up. Becky noticed we were missing an entire 1st Floor at RiverCourt and we did add that in for the Preliminary. Upgrade to Vision 8 was passed at fall town meeting and IT is working on updating our server, conversion should take place late December so that billing will be all set prior to that. 
· Megan Foster introduces Hannah Moller Treasurer/ Collector who will be speaking with the Board in regard to the TREAD program as well as some uncollectible taxes.

· Hannah Moeller I will start with the Uncollectible Taxes, it looks like there is a total of 11 parcels in the database right now that we consider to be uncollectible. If we cannot determine who the owner is, we have no right to lien.
Garrett Boles In order to abate an uncollectible taxes we have to acquire permission from the Commissioner of Revenue. Not sure if it has changed, it is Section 8 of Chapter 58 in the General Laws. 

Jenifer Evans Requests clarification on the information sent to the Board
Hannah Moeller explains that she had made some changes to some of the parcels and information on the attachment after sending it to the Board. One parcel was removed due to being subdivided. The town of Groton has had many Condo subdivisions, but it removes the “taxable piece”. 

Garrett Boles The land that a condominium subdivision is on is an indivisible tenancy in common between the Condo owners and it is not separately taxable. The only thing to do is to not to allow a condominium subdivision to go into effect as a separate taxable condo unit until the next taxable Fiscal Year. Potentially apportion the taxes amongst the unit owners under the old bill. 

Megan Foster That is what I discussed about Hollis St and Tavern Rd the owners need to get an apportionment for the taxes. 
Donald Black why can’t we transfer what was cut out what was the former land mass and attach it to the Condominium association. 

Jenifer Evans Bixby Hill is a great example, that was in 2020 and they converted into a condo. How did they transfer the house without clearing their taxes obligations?
Hannah Moeller That was originally with two separate houses with one owner and now it is two separate houses with two separate owners on one piece of land. We don’t get to see on our side until the Assessors have entered the information because our software is not integrated. The Municipal Lien was pulled when all taxes were up-to-date and before the April bill was due, however, it was already assessed. It would be great if we were able to catch those things so that we do know that those are coming. It is a matter that they were assessed but not billed at the time of sale.  

Jenifer Evans what is the Assessment timing and billing time?
Hannah Moeller It was assessed on January 1st for the 3rd and 4th quarter. The 3rd quarter had been paid when the Municipal Lien was requested, but the 4th quarter had not been billed yet. So they didn’t owe any taxes at the moment in time but they had Assessed taxes that we due to be billed.

Garret Boles which Fiscal Year are the taxes we can’t lien
Hannah Moeller this particular case is FY 2020, we are at our last moments we have to advertise and lien by in December.

Garrett Boles what we the Assessors could do is give you notice in the fall of what’s new for the oncoming year.

Jenifer Evans There are two parcels 106-31 and 106-32 are those an example of the condos

Hanna Moeller They are Town of Groton, I don’t know what these properties are on the Tax side, all I know is that they have been in my system crossed over from the Assessors database as Town of Groton and yet still taxable for some reason and we don’t know why.

Megan Foster 106-32 was deed to the Town of Groton in 2018 and the landline was changed to “Exempt” in September of this year.  
Garret Boles a request should be made with the Division of Local Services (8 of 58) explaining these are the parcels the town took for taxes. Some of the others you may want to speak with Town Council. 
Hannah Moeller We are only looking at 5 parcels. One being the one we discussed. Second being a tiny parcel of land that wasn’t combined at the time of sale but it has been now. Third the 2018 Forge Village was split into a condo, I could attempt to collect those and see if there is a condo association but I am not sure if it condo or duplex.  
Jenifer Evans Even if it is just a two element condo there should be a condo association, it is a common land there is no individual land. 

Hannah Moeller There are some with unknown owners and some owners were put in errors but we still don’t know who the owners are. It seems that in the past previous assessors and treasure collectors have tried to research and had no luck.
Jenifer Evans The question is if there are unknown owners and there is unpaid taxes, should you just start the process of turning over to the town of Groton. 

Hanna Moeller when I had spoken about this as a land of low value and we would have to lien it first in order to absorb it but we can’t lien it without an owner. 
Jenifer Evans to summarize, of these 14 that you had sent all but 5 were transferred to the town of Groton. As for the other 5, two parcels are small and maybe speak with town Council. The Forge Village one send a bill to condo association. 
11:53 AM Donald Black left the meeting
·  Hannah Moeller in regards to the TREAD program, it is really a subject that could be discussed off open meeting but I wanted to touch base with you Garret. The Selectboard adopted chapter 60 Section 3D which is the TREAD Program. It allows us to accept donations for the aid of elderly and disables. Donations are made from the public to reduce taxes for certain tax payers. The committee is made up of the Treasure/ Collector, Chair of the Assessors Board and three residents. The Town of Littletone has had a program for the last two years and they will be a good source of information for us. 
Jenifer Evans asks what the background on this program is

Hannah Moeller the Committee gets to create guidelines and qualifications and we would only have to meet when residents submitted an application. This was adopted by the town in 2016 Spring Town Meeting.

·  Megan Foster this is it for our agenda. I did email the board income reports. We are waiting to hear for the final approval from the State in order to schedule our Tax Classification Hearing. 
Megan Foster to email Garrett Boles the final New Growth number, final LA4 and final DE1 form. 
Next Meeting November 12th, 2021.
3. Adjourn

i. 12:10 PM Meeting Adjourned. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Ravilla Garthe

Assistant Assessor
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